
MINUTES OF
ELECTRONIC WORKSHOP -

CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF SANFORD
SANFORD, NORTH CAROLINA

The City Council met remotely through electronic connections (Office Suite HD) on
Tuesday, May 12, 2020, at 6 p.m., with the Mayor presiding from the Council Chambers of the
Sanford Municipal Center, 225 E. Weatherspoon Street. The following people were connected
(“present”) and participated remotely in the meeting:

Present:
Mayor Chet Mann City Manager Hal Hegwer
Mayor Pro Tem Byron Buckels City Attorney Susan Patterson
Council Member Sam Gaskins Deputy City Clerk Vicki Cannady
Council Member Jimmy Haire City Clerk Bonnie Davis
Council Member Norman Charles Post III Fire Chief Wayne Barber
Council Member Rebecca Salmon Public Works Director Vic Czar
Council Member James Williams Management Analyst Holly Marosites
Council Member Charles Taylor
Financial Services Director Beth Kelly

Mayor Mann called the meeting to order.

Consider Spec Building #2/Central Carolina Enterprise Park — (Exhibit A)
SAGA Lee County Economic Development Director Bob Joyce updated Council on the

process of Spec building #2. The first Spec building was sold to Audentes Therapeutics and we
are ready to build another showroom model. The partners in the process will be the same: Central
Carolina Enterprise Park LLC as the landowners; SAMET Corporation as the building contractor.
The building will be the same general dimensions as the previous building; 1 17,000 square feet,
29-foot ceilings; 50 x 54 column spacing, 1 3 docks and a small parking area. The construction
materials will be the same: concrete tilt-up walls or poured in place panels; 6” concrete floor;
mezzanine office area pre-engineered so that if the company chooses; they can build mezzanine
level offices and the building will be completed in the Shell condition-the same as Audentes
building. This building will be built on Tract 2, which is the lost immediately south and adjacent
to the Audentes building. There was some discussion about building Shell building #2 across the
street but it was decided in the interest of time, to build on the lot next door to Audentes. The
pricing for the building has changed slightly as costs have increased for construction. The
proposed lease rate to an end user will increase by 5 percent and the proposed sale price per square
foot to an end user would also increase by 5 percent. Their request to Council is to receive the
same support as before and upon completion, there will not be a Certificate of Occupancy because
the building will not be completed with electrical and plumbing. We referred to it as substantial
completion, so at that point, they asking that City and County share in the cost of holding the
building while they market it. They hope to have the success rate as they had before and sold the
building before it was completed.
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Council Member Williams asked how Audentes feels about an identical building being
built next to them. Mr. Joyce replied yes; they have received a preliminary design from Audentes
and those boards are up in the SAGA office and they are going to change exterior look of the
building in such a way that it will not look like the Audentes building.

Council Member Taylor asked if a company locates in Shell building #2 and if they want
another building beside it, would they building subsequent beside the next building or will they
have the availability to choose another lot.

Mr. Joyce replied that the lot that we are building Spec #2 is being built on is just to the
south of the Audentes building; the next parcel south on Enterprise Park Drive is the one parcel
that the investment group does not own. The Talbot family stills owns the next parcel, and on that
parcel, there is a considerable amount of floodplain, so it would be very difficult to put a building
on the lot next to this one.

City Manager Hegwer reminded Council that on Tuesday, May 1 9, there will be a public
hearing and the lease agreement will be on the agenda for Council’s consideration. Attorney
Patterson stated that when we would not be the carrying cost on the building, the mechanism by
which we would do this is through the lease agreement and would not be signed until the building
is in place. The terms of it would be in the Memorandum of Understanding (MOU), which will
on the May 1 9 agenda. The MOU would allow the City to enter a lease agreement and pay those
costs for two years.

Council Member Williams asked if we had money left over from the last deal we did not
have to spend. Attorney Patterson replied that we budgeted in FY 2020, $162,500 and we never
spent it, staff will re-appropriate those funds to next year.

Consider Closure ofVarious Downtown Streets to Allow for Outside Dining, Retail, etc.
Downtown Sanford Executive Director Kelli Laudate explained that this process started

seven to eight weeks ago when COVID- 1 9 began and they tried to reach for the opportunity to
continue to support the restaurants; however, it was not successful at that time. An idea was
brought to her attention last week by a council member to look into as far as an ordinance. She
met with City Attorney Patterson, Major Thomas, and the Chief, last week and basically what
needs to happen is that our restaurants to apply for a premise extension with the ABC Commission.
Our sidewalks are not compliant to meet ADA regulations because ofthe size, so we could not put
tables on our sidewalks. Ifapproved by the ABC Commission and the City closes the streets, then
restaurants could extend their capacity into the streets. This does not mean they could put 50
tables in the street for Smoke and Barrel, Coopers and Local Joes. They could only extend through
the full capacity of their restaurant. For example, Jeff Towson can have 24 people inside his
restaurant, the Smoke and Barrel. When Phase II occurs between May 22 and May 29, it is said
that he can only have 50 percent capacity inside the restaurant but if he is approved through the
ABC Commission, then he could then serve the other 50 percent in the street.

Attorney Patterson advised that the process was talked about that New Bern and
Wilmington had been through this matter. She called and spoke with both city attorneys.
Wilmington has just approached the subject and not put anything in place yet. They are talking
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about working through their Senator to see whether they could possibly have some change to their
ALE regulations in order to accommodate the outdoor restaurant premise extension. New Bern is
talking about it tonight at their meeting. This temporary extension of premises application with
the ABC Commission is an application with the ABC Commission. The application asks if the
restaurant has leased or deeded the covered area in the extension. She clarified what Mrs. Laudate
said. For the building frontage on the street, you would extend the building line as far as the City
grants and within those perimeters, you could have tables for the restaurant. If Council closes the
street and gives permission for the use of the street to the restaurateurs, they could have food; if
they want anything else, beverage-wise, it is between them and the ABC Commission. The City
has an ordinance that allows consumption in the Central Business District of beer and unfortified
wine, if there is a special event, function, festival or celebration where a special event permit has
been issued and streets have been closed. It may take action by Council afier they receive their
premise application approval from the ABC Commission, then Council could consider whether to
close the streets. At some point in the process, Council would have to give permission for use of
the City streets by these individual businesses. We also have a city ordinance that talks about not
being able to sell on City property but we would have to have some sort of temporary repeal of
that for this type of sales on the streets. There are on-premise licenses for ABC and off-premise
licenses for ABC. On-premises licenses says you sell and consume on the premises. The way
they are looking at this is they are extending the premises and the way New Bern looked at it, if
the capacity in your restaurant was 84 people, the total you could have inside and outside would
be that capacity; so that would limit the number of people you could have. New Bern has an
application process that would go through the city where they would have to provide insurance
certificates covering general liability and liquor liability. Attorney Patterson made it clear that
there is nothing that she knew of that would allow you to serve liquor on the street but the liquor
liability is the type of insurance that covers alcoholic beverage sales; you want that protection in
case someone gets in their car and drives off and hurts someone. Those would name the City the
additional insured.

Attorney Patterson informed Council that she had spoken with our risk management officer
and suggested that if Council chooses to do this, that we would want an insurance policy to name
us as co-insured in the amount of $3 million for general liability and $3 million for liquor liability.
The restaurant would get that application approved through ABC first. Then we would have some
steps we would have to take into place. New Bern closed their streets from the hours of 5 PM to
1 1 PM, Friday and Saturday on the weekends which would allow these street cafes to occur on
those extended premises. Mrs. Laudate added that her understanding for the reason for part of
this push is because most of our restaurants have applied for Payroll Protection Plan (PPP) and
they are receiving the SBA support, but there are restrictions within that SBA protocol that you
spend 75 percent of what is granted to you by June 30. So, if they are not allowed to open their
doors until May 27 through May 29, that leaves a short period oftime for each ofthese restaurants
to make sure they maximize the use of their 75 percent of their PPP. Mrs. Laudate stated she
believes this is the reason, not just for the economy, but to help these restaurants to not incur a
loan but their PPP is forgiven as a grant.

Attorney Patterson stated that for the Alcohol Beverage Commission application for
extension ofpremises, that takes a 30-day prior to the event for that to be approved so that would
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be difficult with theperimetersthatMs. Laudatementioned. We could still allow the streetcafé
ideaor the extensionoftablesinto the streetfor food, ifyou would like to do that.

Mrs. LaudatesaidthatMajor Thomasbeenin touchtodaywith Michelle Perez,our ABC
agent, and she is willing to continue conversationif this is somethingthat Council feels is
necessary.

CouncilMemberTaylor askedthe following questions:Are you looking at doingthis for
a period of time, or is it on weekends,weekdays,etc? How about individuals who do not sell
alcoholsuchasJavaExpress,KarmaCaféandotherareasandhowwould thataffectthemif they
want to closeMoore Street? Could Charlie WatsonLanewhereyou could haveservicefor all
threerestaurantsandhavesharedtables? What is the costof the $3 million liability andwhat is
the costto the City for us to increaseour liability on insurance?

Mrs. Laudatereplied that her recommendationis if this is somethingCouncil wants to
pursuethatwe put a time periodon it. Shesaidin herpersonalopinion, shedoesnot want to sit
in the middle of a streetwhenit’s 90 degreeswith bugsandgnats. Sherecommendedputting a
four-weekperiodon it if they are able to opentheir doorson May 22 and seewhat happensfor
four weeks;thatwould be for Friday andSaturdaynights. The answerto the secondquestionis
that the otherrestaurantsall closeat 5 PM; Karmaclosesearlierin the afternoonandshedid not
think it is necessarythat we look at extendingthis to Wicker Streetand Moore Street.Hugger
Muggerhasthe opportunitywith outdoorseatingandtheir food trucksandTim Emmetthasdone
really well with his partnerDavid Lamb. The answerto the third questionis it is not easily
accessiblefor theserestaurantsto useCharlieWatsonLane. If we go to this mucheffort, shefelt
theconsumerdoesnotwantto eatcold food. Shefearsifyou moveto CharlieWatsonLane,there
is not asmuchroomto servicethreerestaurants;thedistancewouldbetoo far. Shereachedout to
ReneeFincherwith La DolceVita andsheis not looking at openinguntil June1 . ReneeFincher
and SteveBrewer own their properties,building, and parking lots so they are not limited as to
spaceandparkingspaces.

Attorney Pattersonstatedthat it is up to Council asto whenyou would like to do it. Most
peopleare looking at just PhaseII COVID. Thereare restaurantsoutsidethe CentralBusiness
District; however,that is the only placeyou havein the currentordinanceto allow consumption
of alcoholwith a specialeventpermitwith streetsclosed(that is betweenthe businessownerand
theABC Commission). RegardingCharlieWatsonLane,the way this extendedpremisespermit
works is from the storefrontageout straightacrossthe street,so it would not allow you to go to
extraneousareato the side. Regardingthe costofthe liability insurance,shewasnot thinking the
City would increaseour liability insurance;it is for thebusinesseswho wantto do it to carry it and
namethe City, as co-insured. It would be a requirementon the businesses;the City would not
pay for it. She questionedthe risk managerabouthow much coveragethere shouldbe. It is
becausethe League,with our insurance,usually tries to havea similar amountwhenwe go into
thesetypesofevents;therisk managerrecommends$3 million becauseit is closerto our coverage
of$5million. Whenyouhaveadisparityin coverageamounts,everyonelooksfor thedeeppocket.

Mayor Pro Tem Buckels askedhow does this affect those parking areasallocatedto
handicapor off-loading,particularly,to thoseresidentswho are living in Downtown— the Wilrik
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